Minutes of the Tysoe Parish Council Meeting
Held on Monday 2nd February 2015 at 7.15pm
Present:
Cllrs Sewell, Allen, Collier, Forrester, Locke, Paxton, Smith & Sinclair 
In attendance:

CC Seccombe
Apologies:

DC Roache
Public 


22
Minutes from the meeting held on the 19th January 2015 were agreed and signed.
	Declaration of interest – Cllr Forrester declared an interest in an item that would be raised later in the meeting
1.  Actions from previous minutes

Wall by Church – Cllr Locke advised that we are now at a stalemate situation.   The owner of the property had been in touch with her solicitor. The solicitors have sent details stating that there is no liability with the owner.   Cllr Locke is not certain why a boundary wall that formed a boundary on the original deed does not form part of that property.   The solicitors are investigating further and are due to report back.
Electricity Usage – Cllr Allen had circulated a report at the last meeting.   There are 54 lights in the village and we are currently spending approximately £2.5k on lighting.   Feedback from local residents had that stated that some lights should be switched off altogether or turn off some lights at night.  The proposal would be to turn off 34 lights between 12.30am and 5.30 am and just leave on the lights at key junctions. In addition to this turn off or remove 10 lights on roads where there are too many.   The lights can be reviewed and amended if this is felt necessary.  Cllr Forrester said that he thought it was an excellent proposal but felt one light left on in Badgers Lane to be consistent with the proposal.   Councillors agreed Cllr Allen’s whole proposal was a good idea and should be implemented. 
Trees in Conservation Area – Cllr Sinclair received another quote but we do not have the quote from Thomas Fox which had been obtained at the previous meeting.  Agreed to carry this item forward.
Parking for Disabled – CC Seccombe did not have information on this and agreed to roll this forward to the next meeting.  A space outside the shop rather than outside the village hall was generally favoured. 
2.  New Matters
Speeding Update – Inspector Adrian Davis from Stratford District Police gave an update.   The police have been out and undertaking 8 speeding checks since September 2014. 32 motorists have been caught.   Some motorists will be eligible for fixed penalty fines and others will be offered speeding awareness courses.   
Further observations from Inspector Davis were that some of the 30mph signs in the village have turned white as they have faded over the years.   The council will replace these.  In some villages you have the lead up signs, advising drivers to lower their speed from 50, to 40 to 30 mph, but regrettably in Warwickshire these are no longer available.   Inspector Davis advised that it is an ongoing issue and the police will try and do as much on this as they can.   Inspector Davis stated that they can be flexible and we will continue to pay Tysoe attention.   
Inspector Davis went on to say that they are seeing more infringements in the 50mph areas.   Cllr Sewell said that this was very helpful and asked if the police were surprised at the results.   Inspector Davis said that he was not surprised at the speeding particularly where you have long straight stretches of road.

Cllr Collier expressed his thanks to the police for these actions.  

Cllr Paxton asked whether speed checks could be undertaken within the 30mph area of the village.   Cllr Paxton said that they were doing a good job but to his mind felt that there should be more emphasis in the centre village.   The officer had confirmed that they had undertaken speeding checks within the village.   

Cllr Sewell said that cycling clubs are going through villages and are doing in excess of 30mph on the downhill stretches and asked if anything could be done about this?  Inspector Davis advised that this can be done but not as a speeding issue but can be dealt with by other means.   Inspector Davis felt that this was best done by education in the first instance.   If we know which cycle clubs are involved then advise the police and they will come down and speak to the cyclists.   

Cllr Forrester said that last week Officer Hayley Ditchburn was doing speed checks on the Lower Tysoe road and that the 40mph signs on this long straight stretch of road were either absent or invisible.   Cllr Forrester did report this to Hayley Ditchburn who agreed and said she would notify WCC Highways.   
A member of the public asked whether gateways on the entrance to a village work in terms of speeding.   Both Inspector Davis and CC Seccombe said that they are a good idea as long as they are visible. However people do get used to them and they lose their effectiveness. 
A member of the public advised that they were on the bus on Saturday and the cyclists were blocking the road by riding several abreast.  Inspector Davis stated that all road users need to show consideration and tolerance to other road users.

The officer stated that the Parish Council could ask Lucy Lambert, the rural crime officer, to come along to another meeting.

Inspector Davis was thanked by the Parish Council for the Police’s efforts and for attending the meeting and giving an update.

Tysoe Utilities Trust – Percy Sewell said that his presence at the meeting has come about as every year the Parish Council are given accounts by the Tysoe Utilities Trust and Cllr Forrester had advised him that not everyone knows what the Trust is and does. Percy gave a brief overview of the Trust.  The Trust’s history goes back to about 1470.  It was originally set up to help those in need and provide some education and still undertakes similar activities today.   The constitution has been amended a number of times over the years.   The Trust has land, property and investments and the income and dividend from these provide the funds that can be distributed. 

The Trust owns the Post office, the Reading Room, the two bedroom flat above the reading room and the garden to the side also30 acres of land at the back of the butchers, currently rented by Cllr Paxton.  Investments total approximately £250k which provides income from dividends.   The income is usually about £15 to £20k.   There are 10 trustees and they have a revolving chairman.   Four meetings are held each year.   Every pensioner gets a gift at Christmas time.   There is death grant.   Help with the maintenance of the church clock.  Money is given to the school.  Awards are made to students to help towards further education.   In addition to this the Trust makes lots of other donations.   

The 10 individuals that form the Trustees have about 500 years knowledge of the village and have the best interests of the Parish at heart.   Biggest weakness is our perceived lack of transparency.      The biggest challenge is that the Trust needs to spend more money.   We have more income than expenditure.   Last month we had a meeting and we gave money to the regular things but we had no applications for funding.   The Trustees are conscious that looming on the horizon is an ageing population.
Cllr Paxton asked if there were eligibility criteria for pensioners.   Percy confirmed that pensioners have to live in the village for 3 years and he thought the ages were 62 for women and 64 for men.   

Member of the public asked a question about how their son could apply for a grant.  Percy said that they should write to the Clerk, Yvonne Dhillon.  Asked about students getting help with transport costs.  Percy said that they would certainly look at this.

Cllr Locke said that every pensioner does not need the donation from the Trust and should this be means tested in some way.   It was felt that it would be very difficult to administer.

A resident asked if individuals could make donations to the Trust.   Percy confirmed that this certainly can be done. 

Cllr Smith said that as a pensioner she wanted to thank the trust for what they have done for pensioners over the years.

Cllr Forrester thanked Percy Sewell for his presentation and suggested the trust would benefit from a higher profile.

The Parish Council thanked Percy for coming along to the meeting.

Parking on the village green – Cllr Collier stated that he frequently observes cars parked in the centre of the village on the grass.   This is not just a matter that occurs in the centre of the village.  

Cllr Sewell reminded everyone we had been round this one many times before and suggested that councillors should go away and think about this and bring back ideas and suggestions to the next meeting.

Cllr Allen said that he had previously looked at putting posts around the village green but it was going to cost about £2.5k and there are highway issues with doing this.  

Contracts for 2015/16 – quotes had been received from MFM Services and Thomas Fox for undertaking the mowing for 2015/16.   Thomas Fox were prepared to hold their prices if the Parish Council would agree to a 3 year contract and for a 1 year contract the increase would be 2.9%.   MFM Services had increased their prices by £2 per mow.  Now £64.00 per mow
Cllr Locke would propose that we should agree to the 3 year proposal.   Cllr Paxton felt that further quotes should be obtained.   The Clerk asked who the additional quotes should be obtained from.   Cllr Sewell or Cllr Paxton will advise the clerk who to get a second quote from.

Meeting dates for 2015/16 – Agreed that the meetings will be held on 13th April 2015, 18th May and 20th July 2015.   With reference to the election timetable and the ‘purdah’ Cllr Forrester queried his writing forthcoming articles for the Tysoe Record.   It was agreed that Cllr Forrester would submit for the March edition of the Tysoe Record and this would be the last one until after the election in May.
The Road Gulley opposite Smarts Lane – Cllr Forrester asked whether this could be added to the WCC Highways schedule.  This was agreed.
Road Safety Issues with Cyclists – Cllr Collier said that this had been dealt with earlier.   
Conditions of pathway between Middle & Lower Tysoe – Cllr Collier stated that it is not just this pathway it goes all the way to Badgers Lane.   The surface is breaking up and you can no longer walk two abreast in some places.  Believe that we should ask the County Council to look at this.   CC Seccombe said that she would put the request in but it would need to be looked at to get budget funding.   Cllr Allen said that we are trying to encourage children to walk to school and this does not help.

	Action/Date
Cllr Locke
Cllr Allen
Cllr Sinclair
CC Seccombe
Clerk

All Councillors

Cllrs Paxton/Sewell/Clerk

Cllr Forrester

CC Seccombe

CC Seccombe

	3. Neighbourhood Plan (NPG)
Cllr Collier gave an update.  Briefly version 2 of the Neighbourhood Plan is almost complete and ready for the next stage of consultation.  It has been prepared on the basis of comments and feedback on version 1.   The Parish Council wanted to pass on their thanks to those who have undertaken this work and also give our thanks to others like the street Champions.   Chris Butchart said that we had received some criticism that we had not done enough consultation on version 1 but this was an ongoing process and more consultation would take place on version 2 and any subsequent versions.

Cllr Sewell then read out a statement regarding the possible submission of the Neighbourhood Plan version 2 to Stratford District Council.

Cllr Sewell then opened this matter up for debate by the Parish council.   Cllr Collier stated that there have been 2 successful Neighbourhood Plan submissions that have overturned planning applications and both of those were at the inspection stage.   There are no legal issues or risks with early submission.   From the Planning Inspector’s point of view the Neighbourhood Plan is yet to be examined and it may be afforded very little weight in the planning decision.

Cllr Forrester asked if it would be Version 2 for early submission. His understanding of the advice being given to us is that early submission may be of little help to us but there appeared to be no risk to submitting the plan and so he believed that we should submit in the hope it is given some weight.   A second point is that aside from an unpleasant, unsigned leaflet that had been distributed to some households, Cllr Forrester felt that there was no problem with debate and argument.   He felt the greatest enemy of the neighbourhood plan is apathy.

Cllr Smith stated that she has found that on talking to villagers that they are confused and do not really understand what it going on.

Cllr Sewell said that one of the frustrations is that whilst the NP Group can reach out to people, people have to respond.   
Cllr Sinclair said that if we submit it early we can get feedback from Stratford District Council.

Cllr Paxton said that the one thing that has come about is the focus on the Gladman appeal and it is not just about this one application.   
Cllr Allen said that he was in favour of it being submitted.

Cllr Collier said that he would suggest that this should be submitted to the Inspector and Stratford District Council simultaneously.  

Chris Butchart said that submitting early would neither be the panacea some people had been led to believe nor does not stop the lengthy consultation process.
Councillors unanimously agreed the Clerk would submit version 2 of the Neighbourhood Plan to Stratford District Council and directly to the planning Inspector.
	Clerk

	4. Planning Applications
14/03479/OUT– St Mary’s Church Tysoe – No objection
14/03127/FUL – Honeycote Farmhouse, Lower Tysoe – Application withdrawn

	

	5.  Receive & Consider any correspondence – 
The Clerk had previously circulated the election timetable to all councillors.  
Three emails had been received regarding the early submission of the NPG.  Two from residents in Poolgate and one from a resident in Windmill Way

An email had been received from Henry Jervis regarding a planning application that he was submitting for 3 houses on the Oxhill Road, Tysoe. In response to a query, Mr Jervis said a new access off Oxhill Road would be required. The parish council felt the plans seem reasonable but will await formal submission.
A letter from Cherwell District Council regarding the North West Bicester Draft Supplementary Planning Document
	

	6.  Financial Administration

The following payments were proposed by  Cllr Collier and seconded by Cllr Allen
Paul Pitts                                                                                        £52.00
J Millward for reimbursement for purchase of
  Apple Mac for village use to be placed in café                        £1199.00

  Kensington Cable to secure computer                                          £69.95
Warwickshire County Council annual lighting maintenance       £490.99

A letter had been received regarding Computershare redemption of 3.5% War Stock.
It was also agreed that an additional mouse, keyboard, and batteries would be purchased from the lottery funding.   It was also agreed to make a contribution towards the Broadband installation at the village café. 
	

	7. Councillors’ Reports and items for future agenda

Cllr Sinclair mentioned a pot hole in Sandpits Lane by the memorial.  This can be reported by any individual who notices a problem.  Either email county.highways@warwickshire.gov.uk or telephone 01926 412515
Cllr Sinclair said that a request had been made to put a summary of the Parish Council Minutes in the Stratford Herald.   It was agreed that this should be done but a councillor needed to volunteer to do this.  Cllr Forrester agreed that, following receipt of contact details from Cllr Sinclair, he would submit the same wording as used in the Tysoe Record but that this would only be for March.

Cllr Locke advised that the work on the paving in the centre of the village had been scheduled for March.
Cllr Allen reported a couple of sunken bits of paving in Back Lane by the new housing.

Cllr Allen advised that there are some horse chestnut trees in the playing field that are in a poor state.   Concerned that two trees are getting very brittle and we should get quotes.   Agreed to proceed with getting quotes.


	Cllr Sinclair
Cllrs Sinclair/Forrester
Cllr Locke
Cllr Sinclair


	8. Public Participation
A member of the public asked whether there would be an update in the Tysoe Record regarding the Neighbourhood Plan.   Cllr Sewell asked if Chris Butchart and the NP team could pick this up but this already happens on a regular basis.

Question was raised asking whether there were any plans to renovate the seat by Baldwin’s Lane.   Cllr Locke said that yes we had agreed to look at all the seats.

Member of the public said that the tree by their house needs attention.   Cllr Sinclair said that this was in hand.

Member of the public said that perhaps some plastic type fencing could be used as protection around the village green
At this point Cllr Forrester left the meeting as a matter was to be raised in which he had an interest.   A member of the public asked the Parish Council to have a look at an idea they had regarding building a house in their paddock.   They showed some photographs and discussed some ideas.   Use existing access and local stone.  Will be built as environmentally friendly as possible and they would talk to their neighbours.   DC Roache has indicated that she would support the application.   The Parish Council said that they would certainly look at the application constructively.   
Closure of the meeting to the Public and press at 8.35pm.
Next ordinary meeting will be held on Monday 2nd March 2015.   Please send any agenda items to the Clerk by Friday 20th February 2015
	Cllr Collier
Cllr Locke
Cllr Sinclair

	9.  Personnel Matters

The payment of the Clerk’s wages for January 2015 and the HMRC payment were agreed.
	


